

Morty

OFFICE OF THE VICE PRESIDENT

WASHINGTON

September 8, 1978

MEMORANDUM FOR THE VICE PRESIDENT

FROM:

DAVE BIEGING

SUBJECT:

TALKING POINTS -- LANDMARK CENTER

DEDICATION

Event

Dedication of Landmark Center (old federal building)
St. Paul, Minnesota

Saturday, September 9, 1978 10:00 AM

Your remarks are expected to last for 10 minutes. You will be cutting a ribbon to open the "Landmark Center" which is the new name of the old castle-like federal building across from Rice Park in downtown St. Paul. The building was surplused by GSA to the city of St. Paul in 1972. It later became the property of its present owner, Ramsey County, which continues to pay for its maintenance. It is being restored and will be operated by a specially-created non-profit corporation called Minnesota Landmarks, Inc.

The restoration project is a \$7.7 million job, with some 88% of the funds coming from private sources (Hill and Bush Foundations and private individuals). The state has given \$450,000 and about \$400,000 has come from the federal government, with an additional \$100,000 grant still pending at Interior. The city and county have contributed as well.

Several cultural groups will have their offices in the building, courtrooms will be used for concerts and rehearsals, and art exhibits will be shown in public areas. Shops and restaurants will be included, as will a branch post office. MEMORANDUM FOR THE VICE PRESIDENT September 8, 1978

Page 2

Personalities

Robert "Robbie" Ridder will be master of ceremonies. You will be introduced by Ramsey County Board Chairman Warren Schaber, since the county owns the building (Schaber is running for re-election; he is not DFL-endorsed -- there is no endorsed candidate in his district).

The St. Paul Scouts drum and bugle corps will provide music and you may want to recognize them.

Dignitaries not on the platform will include:

Congressman Don Fraser
Congressman Bruce Vento
Mayor George Latimer
Robert Garvey, Executive Director, Advisory
Council on Historic Preservation
(federal -- from Washington)
Dr. David Lanegren, President, Minnesota Landmarks, Inc.
Mrs. Betty Musser, Chairman, Building Committee
(the key figure locally)

LANDMARK CENTER DEDICATION ST. PAUL, MINNESOTA SEPTEMBER 9, 1978

INTRODUCTION AND RECOGNITION OF NOTABLES

THANK YOU, WARREN (SCHABER), FOR THAT KIND INTRODUCTION. YOU READ IT JUST THE WAY MY STAFF WROTE IT.

I'M PLEASED TO BE HERE WITH YOU AND ROBERT RIDDER, WITH --

- -- ST. PAUL'S OUTSTANDING CONGRESSMAN, BRUCE VENTO ...
- -- WITH HIS CAPABLE COLLEAGUE FROM MINNEAPOLIS, MY FRIEND
 DON FRASER ...
- -- WITH MAYOR GEORGE LATIMER, WHO REALLY HAS ST. PAUL ON THE GO ...
- -- WITH BETTY MUSSER, WHO HAS BEEN SUCH A GUIDING LIGHT FOR THIS PROJECT ...
- -- AND WITH SO MANY OF YOU WHO HAVE MADE THIS DAY POSSIBLE.

If you are wondering why I am here for this dedication ceremony, I want you to know that I'm here for three reasons. First, because I care so much about Bruce Vento, George Latimer, and the City of St. Paul; second, because of this marvelous building and the commendable effort so many have made to restore it; and most important, I'm here because my mother-in-law, Mrs. Max Adams, is a great supporter of Minnesota Landmarks -- and she told me I'd darn well better show up.

PERSONAL INTEREST -- ART, ARCHITECTURE AND MINNESOTA HISTORY

Joan and I are both thrilled to be here. She knows more about art and architecture than I would ever hope to learn. I always say that I may not know much about art, but Joan tells me what I like. But I have always been a buff on Minnesota history. In fact, I treasure the set of William Folwell's four-volume treatise on the shelf in my White House office. And I can't help but be moved and excited by the restoration of a structure so rich in the history of our state.

CONGRATULATIONS TO THOSE RESPONSIBLE

I KNOW THAT MANY PEOPLE HAVE WORKED TO MAKE THIS LANDMARK CENTER A REALITY --

- -- RAMSEY COUNTY;
- -- THE CITY OF ST. PAUL;
- -- THE ST. PAUL-RAMSEY ARTS AND SCIENCE COUNCIL;
- -- THE MINNESOTA LANDMARKS BOARD, THE BUILDING COMMITTEE AND STAFF;
- -- OTHER ORGANIZATIONS, FOUNDATIONS AND MANY PRIVATE CITIZENS.

ALL OF YOU DESERVE THANKS AND CONGRATULATIONS FOR A COOPERATIVE EFFORT WHICH WILL ENRICH THE LIFE OF THIS COMMUNITY IN A VERY SPECIAL WAY.

I UNDERSTAND THAT THE GOAL OF MINNESOTA LANDMARKS IS TO CREATE "A WORK OF ART SERVING PEOPLE". WALKING INTO THIS MAGNIFICENT BUILDING, SEEING THE OBVIOUS CARE WHICH HAS GONE INTO ITS RESTORATION, AND -- ESPECIALLY -- SEEING SO MANY PEOPLE HERE THIS MORNING WHO CARE ABOUT THIS PROJECT ... THERE IS NO DOUBT IN MY MIND THAT YOU HAVE SUCCEEDED.

What will be so special about this center is that it will not be just a monument or a museum. It will be a place here in the heart of St. Paul for people to visit in their daily activities — with shops and restaurants, concerts and classes, offices and exhibits of every kind. It will bring people and culture together as a part of everyday life.

HISTORY OF BUILDING

AND THAT IS ESPECIALLY APPROPRIATE IN THIS GREAT BUILDING. SOMEONE ONCE SAID THAT HISTORY IS THE COMMON MEMORY OF A PEOPLE. AND TO CREATE THIS CULTURAL CENTER IN SUCH AN HISTORIC PLACE IS DOUBLY VALUABLE.

At the turn of the century this building was the symbol of Federal presence for the whole region. This was the head of Navigation and Rail transport, and it was in this building that immigration proceedings were held when thousands of our ancestors came to settle or move on to the towns and farms beyond. Their sons and daughters went off to war from this building. And they received a wonderful new service here — free home delivery of their mail — for the first time from this building.

Many famous Minnesotans have worked within these walls -Frank B. Kellogg, Henrik Shipstead, and many other names you would recognize.

Both Truman and Eisenhower campaigned for President Here. I'm told they had to climb out through the window to deliver their speeches from the balcony over 5th Street. I might say there have been times when I have had to crawl out the window after my speeches.

Some of you may not know that this place was an historic site even before the federal building was built. In the 1850's, the old St. Paul City Hall was built on this block, as well as the Baldwin School. That school was founded by Reverend Edward Duffield Neill and was the forerunner of Macalaster College. Joan and I met at Macalester, so I will always be thankful to Reverend Neill.

LANDMARK CENTER DEDICATION SEPTEMBER 9, 1978 Page 5

CONCLUSION

Merely to restore a place of physical beauty, a place so rich in history, would in itself be a commendable undertaking. But to make it a center of education and culture for the whole community is a stroke of genius. The Landmark Center will be vibrant and alive, with a whole range of public activity. It will be a symbol of this great community. And it will be a model for the rest of the nation of what we can do to preserve the best of our past in a way which enhances our future. So I am very pleased to join in this dedication, to congratulate you on this wonderful success story, and to wish all my fellow Minnesotans well as they begin to use this facility.

THANK YOU VERY MUCH.



Minnesota Historical Society

Copyright in the Walter F. Mondale Papers belongs to the Minnesota Historical Society and its content may not be copied without the copyright holder's express written permission. Users may print, download, link to, or email content, however, for individual use.

To request permission for commercial or educational use, please contact the Minnesota Historical Society.

